
misms and we needed euphemisms for them. How­ever, one of the earliest is one of the longest lived. 'Garderobe' is the Norman French equivalent of 'wardrobe', and meant a handy place for keeping clothes; so from an early stage convenience as­serted itself as the most desirable quality, above, for example, freedom from smells. Probably the least offensive privies were those whose users did not rely on the 'Lavender Wagon', but recycled their sewage on their own gardens. 
Mr Andrew notes that people were not shy and did not mind talking about this aspect of 'the old days'- indeed they were quite glad to. There was indeed a sort of pride that they had lived in such hardship. That was the nearest they came to nostal-

gia. For the most part they were glad to have put it behind them, and still remember their pride and joy at having running water and flushing indoor loos. 'How lucky we are now' commented one lady. 
Although this is in no sense a gazetteer there is a list at the end of privies that can be seen from a road or a public footpath, but those that are in museums like the Chiltem Open Air Museum or Pitstone Green Farm Musem, are the only ones to which the public are admitted. They are also the only ones with their 'innards' complete 
One quibble: the captions to the photographs on pps. 32 and 33 have surely been transposed. 
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Ted Sammes, a member od the Society for nearly twenty years, who died in 1998 aged 78, was introduced to archaeology as a small boy when his father took him to see Sir Mortimer Wheeler exca­vating at St.Albans. Wartime service in Palestine and Italy provided the opportunity to visit the 
sites of classical antiquity. Ted attended courses at various London Institutes and was a founder member of the Hendon & District Archaeological Society. He directed many of their excavations, insisting on comprehensive recording, and writing 

easily-understood reports. He wrote a guide to South-east England in the "Discovering Archaeol­ogy" series. His interest in wind and watermills followed from his work as a cereals scientist. When he moved to Burnham he joined several local soci­eties and was chairman of Maidenhead Archaeo­logical & Historical Society for many years. Ted's proudest moment was when he was elected a Fel­low of the Society of Antiquaries, an honour which acknowledged his standing as an amateur archae­ologist. 
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